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From: Jessica Watkins (Jessica.Watkins@rainin.com) 
Submitted: February 24th, 2020 

Testimony in support of HB1077, Relating to Real Property-Deletion of Unlawful 
Ownership Restrictions- Exemption from Fees and Surcharges. 
 

Submitted to: Maryland House Environment and Transportation Committee 

Dear Chair, Vice Chair, and members of the committee. My name is Jessica Watkins. I am on 

the board of Rodgers Forge Community Association, but I am speaking as a member of the 

community in support of HB1077. I was on the committee of neighbors who worked on striking 

the racist language from our covenants and it is a long, tedious process to dig through the land 

records of each property all the way back to where the covenants were filed. We were already 

tackling this project when Senate Bill 621 passed and made the process much easier because 

we no longer needed to approach every neighbor to get agreement, we could simply take a vote 

of our community association members. While the racist covenants are not enforceable, it was 

important to do because we don't want our neighbors of color to see such demoralizing 

language and wonder if they are truly welcome here. This process also gives an opportunity for 

white neighbors to acknowledge the legacy we live under and reflect on the racial wealth gap 

these kinds of covenants helped create. We can't undo the damage that has been done by 

these covenants, but it is our duty to dismantle structures of racism wherever we find them. I 

hope all other community associations and HOAs will formally say these attitudes are not 

tolerated any longer by taking the time and effort to strike this language. These kinds of 

covenants put neighborhoods at odds with the federal government. It’s obvious we need to be 

facilitating this process, which is why I support this bill and any other bill that would remove 

barriers to this effort.  

 

Thank You, 

Jessica Watkins, Rodgers Forge Resident. 

206 Regester Ave., Baltimore, MD 21212 
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Written Testimony of Gaywood Community Covenant Committee 
Before the House Environment and Transportation Committee 
 
February 25, 2020 
1:00 PM 
In SUPPORT of H.B. 1077: 
 
Deletion of Unlawful Ownership Restrictions - Exemption From Fees and Surcharges 
 
On behalf of our neighbors in the Gaywood community, a close-knit neighborhood of 
144 rowhomes lying south of Towson and just north of the Baltimore County line, the 
Gaywood Community Association thanks Delegate Forbes and her co-sponsors, 
Chairman Barve and Vice Chair Stein, and each of the members of the Environment and 
Transportation Committee for the opportunity to submit written testimony in SUPPORT 
of H.B. 1077. This important piece of legislation will facilitate the efforts of homeowners 
and communities across the state by reducing financial and administrative barriers to 
removing unlawful, unwelcoming, and outdated language from real estate records. 
 
Today, Gaywood is a vibrant and cohesive community with a mix of long-term residents 
and newcomers, seniors and families with young children, Baltimore-area natives and 
residents with roots from all over the world. In many ways, our 21 st century 
characteristics meld seamlessly with traditions that hearken back to the founding of the 
neighborhood in the 1940s and 1950s: seasonal neighborhood gatherings on the 
“Gaywood Green,” volunteer gardeners and mowers who pitch in to maintain shared 
green space, and the daily sightings of neighbors sharing greetings over backyard 
fences. We are proud of the way that our community has held on to traditions that make 
our neighborhood warm and hospitable for residents new and old. 
 
Unfortunately, not all of the traditions that shaped our community are ones that reflect 
Gaywood’s values today. Like many communities established in the mid-20 th century, 
the deed transferring ownership of the land on which our homes were built in 1948 
included restrictive, racist covenants intended to prevent African Americans from using 
or occupying the land or any building erected thereon (with the exception of “servants 
or … employees” of white residents) in perpetuity. Although covenants of this kind were 
deemed unconstitutional by the Supreme Court, and housing discrimination on the 
basis of membership in a protected class was further prohibited through landmark 
sections of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, such language remains part of the historical land 
records on homes in Gaywood. 
 
Thanks to legislation that was signed into law by Governor Hogan after unanimous 
passage by the General Assembly during the 2018 session, Gaywood was able to follow 
in the footsteps of our neighbors in Rodgers Forge to officially and permanently strike 
this language from the deeds of 55 homes last year. In typical Gaywood fashion, a small 
group of volunteers banded together during the Summer of 2019 to analyze statutory 
language, develop user-friendly guidance, knock on doors with packets of information, 
and provide email and one-on-one assistance to interested neighbors. However, the 
process was truly only possible because the 2018 bill temporarily waived the fees 
normally associated with amending deeds. The fee waiver provision, which would be 



made permanent with the passage of H.B. 1077, is truly a crucial ingredient to reduce 
barriers to removing language that no longer reflects the values of Gaywood or other 
communities across Maryland. 
 
We strongly urge the Committee to vote in favor of H.B. 1077, and appreciate your 
consideration. 
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Testimony in Support of HB 1077 

Deletion of Unlawful Ownership Restrictions – Exemption from Fees and Surcharges 

Testimony of Delegate Cathi Forbes (Catherine.Forbes@house.state.md.us) 

Hearing February 25, 2020 at 1:00 pm 

Environment and Transportation 

 

 

What this bill does 

 

 This bill would allow a property owner to be exempt from payment of fees and 

surcharges when recording a deed for the purpose of deleting restrictive covenants based on race, 

religious beliefs or national origins.  

 

What are racially restrictive covenants 

 

Racially restrictive covenants were language imposed in deeds to prohibit the purchase of 

a property by a particular group of people, usually black people. They were common in the state 

of Maryland and across the country during the post-Civil War Jim Crow era, and after a 1926 

U.S. Supreme Court decision, Corrigan v. Buckley, validated the use of them. In a 1948 case, 

Shelley v. Kraemer, the Supreme Court found that racially restrictive covenants were not 

unconstitutional, but the enforcement of the covenants was unconstitutional. Even with that 

finding, the practice of writing racially restrictive covenants into deeds was not illegal until the 

passage of the 1968 Federal Fair Housing Act. 

 

While racially restrictive covenants have been unenforceable since 1948 and illegal since 

1968, a deed that contains a racially restrictive covenant still transfers with the deed to the 

purchaser of a home today.  

 

Here is an example of a covenant that currently exists in a deed in Baltimore County: 

 



At no time shall the above described lots or any part there of or any building 

thereon be erected be leased sold transferred to or occupied by any negro 

person or person of negro descent.  This provision however not to include 

occupancy by servants or any employee of owner or occupant of the above 

described lots 

Why this bill matters 

 

In 2018, to give property owners a tool to delete the racially restrictive covenants, SB621 

was passed into law by the Maryland General Assembly. This law created a process for 

modifying deeds to delete restrictive covenants, and made that process free of charge.  

Unfortunately, SB621 also specified that the exemption from charges would end on September 

30, 2019, just a year after the bill went into effect. HB1077 would reauthorize the exemption 

from fees without an end date. 

  

Who benefits from this bill 

 

 Individuals and communities that want to have the archaic and offensive language in 

restrictive covenants deleted from their deeds are the primary beneficiaries. HB1077 removes the 

financial burden from people who want their deeds to reflect the communities in which they live, 

as well as their own personal values. I would also argue that society as a whole benefits as well, 

when we remove signs of racism from our midst.  

  

Why you should vote for this bill 

 

 It’s 2020. Discriminatory language has no place in our society – and that includes deeds. 

These covenants don’t need to be enforceable to be offensive. The state should do everything in 

its power to make removal of this language easy. And citizens should not have to pay to do the 

right thing.  

 

I ask for a favorable report. 

 

Thank you. 
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From: Jessica Watkins (Jessica.Watkins@rainin.com) 
Submitted: February 24th, 2020 

Testimony in support of HB1077, Relating to Real Property-Deletion of Unlawful 
Ownership Restrictions- Exemption from Fees and Surcharges. 
 

Submitted to: Maryland House Environment and Transportation Committee 

Dear Chair, Vice Chair, and members of the committee. My name is Jessica Watkins. I am on 

the board of Rodgers Forge Community Association, but I am speaking as a member of the 

community in support of HB1077. I was on the committee of neighbors who worked on striking 

the racist language from our covenants and it is a long, tedious process to dig through the land 

records of each property all the way back to where the covenants were filed. We were already 

tackling this project when Senate Bill 621 passed and made the process much easier because 

we no longer needed to approach every neighbor to get agreement, we could simply take a vote 

of our community association members. While the racist covenants are not enforceable, it was 

important to do because we don't want our neighbors of color to see such demoralizing 

language and wonder if they are truly welcome here. This process also gives an opportunity for 

white neighbors to acknowledge the legacy we live under and reflect on the racial wealth gap 

these kinds of covenants helped create. We can't undo the damage that has been done by 

these covenants, but it is our duty to dismantle structures of racism wherever we find them. I 

hope all other community associations and HOAs will formally say these attitudes are not 

tolerated any longer by taking the time and effort to strike this language. These kinds of 

covenants put neighborhoods at odds with the federal government. It’s obvious we need to be 

facilitating this process, which is why I support this bill and any other bill that would remove 

barriers to this effort.  

 

Thank You, 

Jessica Watkins, Rodgers Forge Resident. 

206 Regester Ave., Baltimore, MD 21212 
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Towson Communities Alliance (aka GTCCA) 
P.O. Box 5421 

Towson, MD 21285-5421 
gtccainformation@gmail.com 

www.TowsonCommunities.org 
 

 
 

 

 

       February 23, 2020 

 

Delegate Catherine Forbes 

Maryland House of Delegates 

Legislative District 42 A 

6 Bladen Street 

Annapolis,  MD  21401 

 

HB1077 In Support 

 

 

 

Dear Delegate Forbes, 

 

     The Towson Communities Alliance (TCA, formally GTCCA) lends its support to House Bill 1077. 

 

A formal vote was taken and accepted by all the attending members on Thursday, February 20, 2020. 

 

     The Towson Communities Alliance is a non-profit umbrella organization representing the interests  

 

and concerns of more than 30 community associations and 20,000 households in the Greater Towson  

 

area. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Lorrie Geiss, President  TCA 

mailto:gtccainformation@gmail.com

